REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 4th September 2017
At Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors C Ward (Chair), D Rushbrook, I Case, S Pittam, J Ball, P Bilverstone and A Thompson. Parish Clerk C Dickson, County Councillor B Iles and the Chairman of the Village Hall Committee C Bradbury.

6 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-09)  Election of a Chairman

The resignation letter from David Hale was read to the meeting.  Cllr Ward put forward the Council’s appreciation of the role played by David, both as Councillor and then Chairman, for many years, with his work resulting in tangible benefits for the village, including: the establishment of the allotments, taking a lead in re-establishing the permissive footpath, clearing the railway footpath of storm damage (several times!), and being an exceptionally good chair of this Council.  His reasonable nature, his knowledge and contacts, and his willingness to do things for the Council and village means as a whole he will be sorely missed.  

Cllr Rushbrook proposed Chris Ward as temporary Chairman, Cllr Bilverstone seconded.  Cllr Thompson proposed Ian Case as temporary Vice Chairman, Cllr Pittam seconded.  The Council were in agreement.

2-09)  Apologies for Absence

Councillors J Lester, R Grattan and R Holt
3-09)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None were declared.
4-09)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Case proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 3rd July be accepted as a true record, Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed.

It was proposed by Cllr Rushbrook that the amended minutes from the Parish Council meeting on the 5th June be accepted as a true record, Cllr Case seconded and all agreed. 
Cllr Case queried the minutes of the planning meeting held on the 24th July.  The Clerk will amend the minutes and put them to the next meeting for approval.
5-09)  Matters Arising

· The Clerk had contacted the dog warden at Broadland District Council.  They are only responsible for fouling on the Highway.  It is an offence in a public area.  Advice can be given about where to site new bins and there is a weekly emptying charge of £3.20.
· Cllr Bilverstone reported that he had had to speak with a new resident along Riverside who was parking his campervan sideways across 3 spaces.  The gentleman has now moved the vehicle but a new no overnight caravans or parking sign will be needed for next year.

Public Participation 
District Councillor Brian Iles gave an update. NCC have just purchased a new farm of around 300 acres in the west of the County for around £2 million.  They currently hold around 16,000 acres of farmland.  The purchase of the heliport in Great Yarmouth fell through.  It would have been developed as a business park but GYBC wanted it to remain a heliport.  DCllr Iles has finally been confirmed onto the Broads Authority.  He confirmed that 1/3rd of his grant allocation, £2,000, will be put towards the reopening of the Permissive Path.
Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: there were no issues with the play equipment safety inspection for September. Thank you to David for the suspension bridge platforms that have been replaced.  The seats that the Parish Council purchased have yet to be assembled as they need concrete bases to stand on.

The August Cash Bingo jackpot was not won so now stands at £210 in 51 numbers or less.  The live band Power House in August was not very well attended but did break even.  Escape the Room was very well attended and enjoyed by everyone.  It raised £450 for the light and sound.  As it was fully booked some people were not able to attend so another one is planned for next year.  There is no film showing in September.  Psychic Medium Steve Gill is booked for the 9th September.  A jumble sale will be held on 23rd September 11 till 1pm.  Zumba Gold Classes have started on a Monday morning 10-11am, £5 per class, but sadly Stay and Play on Fridays has had to stop due to funding cuts.
Public
David Hale spoke to the meeting regarding his resignation.  He has been very moved and surprised at the many calls and emails asking him to stay on, and said it was humbling.
Concerns were raised regarding the mooring next to Brit House.  BDC planning permission only allowed personal use but several boats have been moored there during the summer. 

6-09) Planning Applications
a) BA/2017/0248/FUL - Seven Mile House - oil tank and mooring.  There were no objections.
b) 20171334 - Low Farm, Low Farm Road NR13 3HE - single storey side extension.  There were no objections.

c) 20171456 - 5 Church View Close, NR13 3TU - single storey rear extension.  There were no objections.
7-09)
Update by the Tree Warden and for HLF Grants
No update received.
8-09)  Update for Allotments
Plot 12 is now vacant.  Cllr Bilverstone has sprayed it with roundup to kill off the weeds and will burn it off when the wind is good.  Conrad is happy with filling the tanks.  Clerk to advertise the vacant plot.
9-09) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

Cllr Ward and Mr Hale had a very positive site meeting with Mr Mutten on the 2nd August.  Trees and vegetation were cut back along the path on the 7th August with the help of Kevin, Fred, Keith Sales, and Mike Fiske.  NCC have provided a formal specification for the project works.  Substantive work cannot begin until the BDC grant has been approved.  Mr Mutten, in correspondence to the Clerk, Cllr Ward and Mr Hale has clearly outlined his expectations and requirements:
· He would prefer a bridge but will consider a culvert

· No substantive works to be carried out in August

· Avoidance of damage to the field (ie deep ruts)

· No unauthorised volunteers on his land

· 14 days advance notice of work (to enable the livestock to be moved)

· The new stock fence to be placed on the exact site of the existing one

· Designated access points to the field for work

The Broads Authority have been asked to confirm when their offer of cost free labour can be provided.  There is £6,260 confirmed funding for the path, with an additional £7,500 waiting for approval.  The Parish Council has earmarked £15,000 for maintenance and upkeep.

The Clerk will draft the Management Schedule with the specifications for the path.  It cannot be finalised until a spec for the culvert is received from NCC.

b) Footpath entrance at the bottom of the field
Cllr Pittam removed the rotting gate.  Chris Bradbury confirmed it was not necessary to replace it.
c) Woodland Walk Steps
Burghwood Landscapes have finished the repair and it was reported a good job had been done.  Leaving the old sleepers at the bottom was included in the original specifications.
d) Phone Box door
The phone box door has not yet been replaced.  Clerk to chase.
e) Mill Road gritting
The Clerk received an email on the 3rd August saying the final decision on this coming winter’s gritting routes has still to be verified.  As soon as they have the Assistant Director’s decision they will contact the Council.  Clerk has asked for confirmation of a timescale on this.
f) Grant Applications

The BDC £5k application has been lodged and now only requires 2 written quotations for works.  Cllr Grattan has submitted the Love the Broads application.  Thanks were given for the time she put into getting it together.
10-09) Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· Norfolk Strategic Framework - joint consultation from Norfolk Planning Authorities including housing, employment and infrastructure. Comments to the Clerk by the 18th September
· Highway Rangers - will be visiting the Parish in the next 3 months, are there any potholes, regular flooding, hedge encroachments, damaged or dirty signs.  Clerk to report 2nd Limpenhoe Road flooding, Middle Hill loose stones, Church View Close hedge obstruction on to Mill Road, and overhanging trees on Riverside.
· Street Naming and Numbering - an email asking for consideration to new road nameplates to show the reason behind the choice of name.  The Council was not in favour.

· Vision for Norfolk - email regarding the challenges Norfolk is facing today.

· ENTUA (East Norfolk Transport Users Association) September newsletter

· The Shelroy Trust asking for nominations for elderly, low income or those in need to receive a Christmas Hamper.  Clerk to forward to the Church.

· Great Yarmouth Third River Crossing - Stage 2 Consultation - exhibitions throughout September in Great Yarmouth and Lowestoft

· Saffron Housing Trust - affordable housing for local people

11-09) Standing Orders and other procedures

The Council considered the Standing Orders, Risk Assessment, Financial Regulations, Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control, Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit, and Equal Opportunities Statement.  The Clerk suggested adjustments to the Risk Assessment and these were accepted and will be presented at the next meeting. The Clerk also queried 2 items in the Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control but these were accepted.  Cllr Bilverstone proposed that the Council accept the standing orders and the other procedures, seconded by Cllr Rushbrook.  The Council agreed and Cllr Ward signed the policies as Chair of the Council.  

Cllr Grattan suggested some additional policies the Council might like to consider but these were not felt necessary.
The Clerk asked the Council if they would be prepared to fund her to do a General Data Protection Regulation course on the 17th October, shared with her other Councils, at £25 + VAT.  Cllr Bilverstone proposed this as acceptable and Cllr Case seconded.

12-09) Station Road Bridge

The Clerk has emailed Network Raid twice regarding an update on the bridge but has had not response.  She will call to obtain further information.
13-09) Speed Sensor

The Clerk has contacted John Cotton from Highways as they need to be consulted before a grant application can be submitted.  Further information will be sought before the next meeting.
14-09) Speed Limit along The Hills
The Clerk received an email from Highways in July stating that the provision or revision of speed limits are costly and only undertaken where personal injury accident figures dictate that improvements are required.  This is not the case around the Hills and the Primary School and they will not support a change in speed limit.
15-09) Middle Hill
A near accident between a mobility scooter and a car was reported to the Council due in part to the loose stones.  Overgrown trees and hedges were also reported as a problem. The Clerk will report these to Highways. Mr Breeze confirmed that ambulances have had problems driving down the road.  The Clerk asked if CGM had mown the grass on Middle Hill as per the contract.  It was not confirmed so the Clerk will check with CGM.
16-09) Neighbourhood Plan
Cllr Ward will investigate and provide further information at the next meeting.
17-09) Financial Matters
It was resolved that the following monthly cheques be approved for payment:
Indigo Waste - glass recycling




£     21.60 retrospective
C Dickson - salary July





£   214.02 retrospective 

HMRC - PAYE July






£     53.40 retrospective
ENTUA - subscription





£       5.00
CGM Group Ltd - grounds maintenance July 


£   330.05

Burghwood Landscapes - Woodland Walk steps repair

£4,215.18

C Dickson - salary August





£   267.47
HMRC - PAYE August





£     66.80
C Dickson - expenses - postage & paper



£     16.05

CGM Group - grounds maintenance August



£   330.05 

Total   = 







£5,519.62
Cllr Rushbrook proposed acceptance of the above payments, Cllr Pittam seconded and all agreed.
The Clerk presented the Income and Expenditure report to 21st August 2017.  

18-09)   Items for the  Next Agenda

Permissive path




Middle Hill





Bridge


Neighbourhood Plan

Public:
Cllr Rushbrook had once again been round the village taking down posters that were past their event date.
Cllr Bilverstone requested that the Clerk write a letter asking for the Riverside wall brickwork to be pointed up before the winter.

19-09)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 2nd October 2017 at 7.30 pm.  
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.30 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….
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